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Physicians, surgeons, dentists, oculists, optometrists, osteopaths, 
chiropractors, drugless healers, etc.:  Title 18 RCW.

RCW 19.68.005  Definition.  The definitions in this section apply 
throughout this chapter unless the context clearly requires otherwise.

"Electronic health record technology" means items and services, 
in the form of software or information technology and training 
services, necessary and used predominantly to create, maintain, 
transmit, or receive electronic health records.  [2013 c 297 § 3.]

Findings—Intent—Retroactive application—2013 c 297: See notes 
following RCW 19.68.900.

RCW 19.68.010  Rebating prohibited—Disclosure—List of 
alternative facilities.  (1) It shall be unlawful for any person, 
firm, corporation or association, whether organized as a cooperative, 
or for profit or nonprofit, to pay, or offer to pay or allow, directly 
or indirectly, to any person licensed by the state of Washington to 
engage in the practice of medicine and surgery, drugless treatment in 
any form, dentistry, or pharmacy and it shall be unlawful for such 
person to request, receive or allow, directly or indirectly, a rebate, 
refund, commission, unearned discount or profit by means of a credit 
or other valuable consideration in connection with the referral of 
patients to any person, firm, corporation or association, or in 
connection with the furnishings of medical, surgical or dental care, 
diagnosis, treatment or service, on the sale, rental, furnishing or 
supplying of clinical laboratory supplies or services of any kind, 
drugs, medication, or medical supplies, or any other goods, services 
or supplies prescribed for medical diagnosis, care or treatment.

(2) Ownership of a financial interest in any firm, corporation or 
association which furnishes any kind of clinical laboratory or other 
services prescribed for medical, surgical, or dental diagnosis shall 
not be prohibited under this section where (a) the referring 
practitioner affirmatively discloses to the patient in writing, the 
fact that such practitioner has a financial interest in such firm, 
corporation, or association; and (b) the referring practitioner 
provides the patient with a list of effective alternative facilities, 
informs the patient that he or she has the option to use one of the 
alternative facilities, and assures the patient that he or she will 
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not be treated differently by the referring practitioner if the 
patient chooses one of the alternative facilities.

(3) Any person violating this section is guilty of a misdemeanor. 
[2003 c 53 § 147; 1993 c 492 § 233; 1973 1st ex.s. c 26 § 1; 1965 
ex.s. c 58 § 1. Prior: 1949 c 204 § 1; Rem. Supp. 1949 § 10185-14.]

Intent—Effective date—2003 c 53: See notes following RCW 
2.48.180.

Findings—Intent—1993 c 492: See notes following RCW 43.20.050.
Short title—Savings—Reservation of legislative power—Effective 

dates—1993 c 492: See RCW 43.72.910 through 43.72.915.

RCW 19.68.020  Deemed unprofessional conduct.  The acceptance 
directly or indirectly by any person so licensed of any rebate, 
refund, commission, unearned discount, or profit by means of a credit 
or other valuable consideration whether in the form of money or 
otherwise, as compensation for referring patients to any person, firm, 
corporation or association as set forth in RCW 19.68.030, constitutes 
unprofessional conduct.  [1965 ex.s. c 58 § 2; 1949 c 204 § 2; Rem. 
Supp. 1949 § 10185-15.]

RCW 19.68.030  License may be revoked or suspended.  The license 
of any person so licensed may be revoked or suspended if he or she has 
directly or indirectly requested, received, or participated in the 
division, transference, assignment, rebate, splitting, or refunding of 
a fee for, or has directly or indirectly requested, received, or 
profited by means of a credit or other valuable consideration as a 
commission, discount, or gratuity in connection with the furnishing of 
medical, surgical, or dental care, diagnosis or treatment or service, 
including X-ray examination and treatment, or for or in connection 
with the sale, rental, supplying or furnishing of clinical laboratory 
service or supplies, X-ray services or supplies, inhalation therapy 
service or equipment, ambulance service, hospital or medical supplies, 
physiotherapy or other therapeutic service or equipment, artificial 
limbs, teeth, or eyes, orthopedic or surgical appliances or supplies, 
optical appliances, supplies or equipment, devices for aid of hearing, 
drugs, medication or medical supplies or any other goods, services or 
supplies prescribed for medical diagnosis, care or treatment, except 
payment, not to exceed thirty-three and one-third percent of any fee 
received for X-ray examination, diagnosis, or treatment, to any 
hospital furnishing facilities for such examination, diagnosis, or 
treatment.  [2011 c 336 § 545; 1965 ex.s. c 58 § 3. Prior: 1949 c 204 
§ 3; Rem. Supp. 1949 § 10185-16.]

RCW 19.68.040  Declaration of intent.  It is the intent of this 
chapter, and this chapter shall be so construed, that persons so 
licensed shall only be authorized by law to charge or receive 
compensation for professional services rendered if such services are 
actually rendered by the licensee and not otherwise: PROVIDED, 
HOWEVER, That it is not intended to prohibit two or more licensees who 
practice their profession as copartners to charge or collect 
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compensation for any professional services by any member of the firm, 
or to prohibit a licensee who employs another licensee to charge or 
collect compensation for professional services rendered by the 
employee licensee.  [2000 c 171 § 57; 1949 c 204 § 4; Rem. Supp. 1949 
§ 10185-17.]

RCW 19.68.900  Construction—Application.  (1) Nothing in this 
chapter may be construed to limit or prohibit the donation of 
electronic health record technology or other activity by any entity, 
including a hospital licensed under chapter 70.41 RCW that operates a 
clinical laboratory, when the donation or other activity is allowed by 
or otherwise does not violate, 42 U.S.C. Sec. 1320a-7b(b) or the 
federal rules adopted to implement 42 U.S.C. Sec. 1320a-7b(b).

(2) This section does not apply to any entity which principally 
operates as a clinical laboratory licensed or certified under section 
353 of the public health service act, 42 U.S.C. Sec. 263a, or other 
applicable Washington state law.  [2013 c 297 § 2.]

Findings—Intent—2013 c 297: "(1) The legislature recognizes the 
complexity of the health care delivery system and the need to provide 
a clear and consistent regulatory framework to enable health care 
providers to manage their operations in an efficient and effective 
manner. The legislature also recognizes that the donation of 
electronic health records systems reduces health care costs, promotes 
patient safety, and improves the quality of health care.

(2) To further the important national policy of promoting the 
widespread adoption of electronic health records systems, the federal 
antikickback statute and the rules adopted to implement the statute 
contain a safe harbor that allows the donation of electronic health 
records systems. The federal statute and rules also contain additional 
safe harbors to preserve a variety of other activities which, in many 
cases, improve access to health care. For health care entities other 
than clinical laboratories, the legality of all of these arrangements 
is currently in question.

(3) The legislature is adding language to chapter 19.68 RCW to 
clarifying existing law and ensure that, except with respect to 
arrangements involving an entity which principally operates as a 
clinical laboratory, it is interpreted in a manner consistent with the 
federal antikickback statute." [2013 c 297 § 1.]

Retroactive application—2013 c 297: "This act applies 
retroactively to June 1, 2006, as well as prospectively." [2013 c 297 
§ 4.]
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